

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

September 19, 2023
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, September 19, 2023 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Commissioner Aaron Summers was absent.  Also present were Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:30 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of September 5, 2023 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowance were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES


Highway Superintendent Scott Seals stated both Gradalls are down, but hopes to have one going later this week.  Superintendent Seals stated he has found a used wheel tire excavator for sale with 5,000 miles.  Superintendent Seals is waiting on the final price.  President George stated this is a special circumstance because there are not a lot of used excavators with tires for sale.  Attorney David Lett stated pursuant to the statute the Commissioners can make a special situation to make that special purchase.    The Commissioners told Superintendent Seals to look into the excavator with tires and come back to them.

Superintendent Seals stated he had a new employee, Casey Gee, start within the last two weeks.  E&B Paving should be finishing this afternoon on County Farm Road and are putting shoulder stone down as well this week.  If everything goes as planned, E&B Paving will be done with their part of the CCMG by the end of the week.  Superintendent Seals stated he will have another meeting with Calcar later this week.  Calcar will either start late this week or early next week on paving.  Road closures will be posted on the Highway Department’s Facebook page.


Superintendent Seals stated they are waiting on parts for one mower and have switched it over to a mulcher.  The department is running three mowers right now.  Superintendent Seals stated he would like to advertise for the yearly bids.  He would like to open the bids in in early October.  The bids must be advertised for two weeks; the notice will be put in next week’s paper.  President George asked if any chip and seal would be done this year.  Superintendent Seals stated if they do it will be very little.  The department has been short on man power.  Superintendent Seals stated he was asked again about bridge #44.  Attorney Lett stated litigation is in process and will not go speedily.

RE: HISTOSTAN SHELTERHOUSE MOU


Martin County Alliance Executive Director, Jessica Potts, came before the Commissioners to ask that a memorandum of understanding be signed with the DNR regarding building a shelter house at Hindostan Falls.  The project is in the early planning stages but the MOU is the first step in the process.  A MOU is signed by the Commissioners and DNR and then approval is obtained by IHCDA, which is the State.  Executive Director Potts will be using a Patronicity grant, which is crowd funding grant, in which donations will be collected.  The grant is a 50/50 match, so every dollar given towards the project will be matched by the State up to $50,000.  A picture of the rendering was given to the Commissioners, which Executive Director Potts stated was about a $100,000 project.


Attorney Lett stated the MOU provides a space for a monetary contribution from the County.  The money will not be paid over by the County until construction starts on the project.  Executive Director Potts stated the MOU does state what the DNR will take care of and what the County is responsible for.  Attorney Lett has reviewed the MOU and has no objections.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the MOU between the Commissioners and the DNR and to contribute $10,000 to the project using ARPA funds, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: HISTORIC PRESERVATION GRANT AND CEO PROGRAM AND HINDOSTAN DAYS


Executive Director Potts informed the Commissioners the $35,000 needed for the chapter fee for the CEO program discussed at the last Commissioner meeting has been raised.  The chapter fee covers the curriculum of both schools for the CEO program.  


Executive Director Potts stated she is working with Indiana Landmarks and the Town of Shoals on a historic preservation grant through DNR.  The Town of Shoals has given $100,000 to put toward the project.  Indiana Landmarks is the grant administrator for the 50/50 match grant with a maximum contribution amount of $75,000.  Of the $100,000 the Town of Shoals has designated for the project, they are hoping to use $75,000 of that as the match money.  They are hoping in January to receive $75,000 from DNR to help with masonry work on the NuTap building.  Second quotes are being obtained and they hope to have a new roof on by the winter.  Since the first bid came back so high, they have realized that they will need to piece funding together and it will be a project which will take a few years to get the building stabilized.  


Executive Director Potts asked the Commissioners to sign a letter of support in the Alliance trying to obtain the grant, not asking for money.  The letter states the Commissioners support Indiana Landmarks in writing the application for the historic preservation grant through DNR.  The letter states the Commissioners approve of trying to match $75,000 and bringing $75,000 more dollars into the community.  A motion was made to sign the letter of support by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.


Executive Director Potts stated the third annual Hindostan Days will be held on October 7th from 10:00 am to 4:00 pm.  

RE: SHERIFF UPDATES


Sheriff Greene stated there are currently 40 out of county inmates.  President George asked if Vigo County was still sending inmates as normal.  Sheriff Greene stated he pulled in eleven inmates in the last week, so there is still a need.  Sheriff Greene stated he has a good working relationship with Vigo County, to which the Commissioners expressed thanks.  

There are two vehicles being repaired at this time and will need deductibles paid.  One truck was involved with a State police car, the State came back and stated they will not pay for the repair because the State car was stolen.  If the car is not driven by a State employee, the repairs will not be covered.  The other car was damaged by baseball sized hail.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to pay the two deductibles of $1,000 from the ARPA fund for a total amount of $2,000, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.


Sheriff Greene asked if there are still ARPA funds earmarked for the ladder project.  Auditor Michelle Norris stated she believes there are funds for that but will have to check into that.  President George stated if not, it can come from capital improvements.  Sheriff Greene stated they are getting close on the generator repairs, which has been over a year.  It has been difficult to get parts and getting the right parts to match the old parts to the new parts.  


Sheriff Greene stated all the positions are filled except for one cook position.  Sheriff Greene stated the pay raises helped get applicants and peaked interest.  

RE: EMA UPDATES AND BURN BAN


EMA Deputy Director Andy Ringwald stated he attended the Indiana Emergency Response Committee which is the governing body over the LAPC.  EMA Director Monty Wolf stated the EMA assisted Shoals on a field fire on Monday.  Director Wolf asked the Commissioners to declare a burn ban for the County.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated Loogootee and Lost River fire chiefs were contacted and both were fine with a burn ban being declared if the Commissioners chose to do so.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to activate a burn ban for the County until further notice effective immediately, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.


Deputy Director Ringwald stated here is an eclipse meeting next week which will be held virtually at the EMA building.  Director Wolf thanked the Highway Department for hauling the load of gravel to the EMA building.


Deputy Director Ringwald stated Deputy Auditor Teresa Wininger has been working with him to see if the County is eligible for any reimbursement from the State for the work done after the Lost River tornado.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated the reimbursement will not be much, but at least they will know the process better if there is a next time.  The last time reimbursement was applied for was fifteen years ago.  


President George asked if EMA ever met with the State regarding cleaning up the trees in Lost River.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated he met with the State and walked through the area, but he has not heard back from them.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated the real issue is that is federal property and the federal government tends to let the trees rot instead of cleaning up.
RE: AUDITOR UPDATES


Auditor Norris stated she and her deputy auditors went over to the Historical Society to look at the records again.  There is at least one hundred books on the floor of the old courtroom plus another hundred or two on the shelves.  The shelves are about thirty feet long and about ninety feet of shelving would be needed.  Auditor Norris stated she had spoken with Monty Gregory today and he had a possible solution of enclosing the drive through carport at the Courthouse and using that for storage.  Sheriff Greene stated he has labor he can help with when the records are moved.  Sheriff Greene stated he spoke with Bill Greene and Mr. Greene stated the basement of the Historical Society would be the best option for the records.  President George stated that might be the best solution for now until another solution can be figured out because the County does not have anywhere to go with the records.


Monty Gregory stated the carport already has a roof, support, and a concrete pad.  Outside of electricity and enclosing three walls, it would not be a huge undertaking like building a new building.  Also, the storage would be onsite and could be accessed at any time by the staff.  Mr. Gregory stated more and more storage will be needed as time goes on.  Attorney Lett stated engineering plans would need to be obtained.  The Commissioners will contact Matt Stechly at Core to see if he can obtain the blueprints for the Courthouse.  President George stated Mr. Stechly had already been scheduled to be at the Courthouse next month to meet regarding the Assessor and Recorder renovations.

RE: MARTIN COUNTY INMATE AMBULANCE TRANSPORTS


Sheriff Greene asked the Commissioners about fees and reimbursement for Martin County inmates who need to utilize the ambulance service.  Sheriff Greene stated those bills due to the ambulance service are stacking up.  Sheriff Greene verified it was only for Martin County inmates and not out of county inmates.  Out of county inmates are paid for from the originating county.  

Sheriff Greene stated the previous ambulance service transported the patients for free as a part of the contract.  President George stated if the Jail is charged it will be the County charging the County.  Sheriff Greene stated the billing service does not need to be part of the process.  President George stated the billing does need to be stopped so the Jail is not receiving bills.  The Commissioners and Attorney Lett will speak with the ambulance director regarding the situation.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:08 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Roush and seconded by President George.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, October 3, 2023 @ 5:30 pm.
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